
Heber Public Utility District 
 

REPORT TO BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
 
MEETING DATE: September 15, 2022 
 
FROM:  Laura Fischer, General Manager 
    
SUBJECT: Award Contract with A&N Construction to design and build a patio 

structure at the Recreation Center in an amount not to exceed 
$43,970. 

  
ISSUE: 
Shall the Board of Directors Award Contract with A&N Construction to design and build a 
patio structure at the Recreation Center in an amount not to exceed $43,970.00? 
 
GENERAL MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors Award Contract with A&N Construction to 
design and build a patio structure at the Recreation Center in an amount not to exceed 
$43,970. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT: 
Staff has received one bid for the amount of $43,970.  There was one sole bidder for the 
project, but there were five know prospective bidders.  Our engineers have reached out to 
some of the prospective bidders and they responded that they were too busy with other 
projects and unable to commit to the patio project. 
 
According to the adopted budget, the District has committed to a 25% match in the amount 
of $13,967. 
 
The project funding source information is as follows: 

 
 
The project cost estimate is as follows: 

 
 
The project budget is within the amount of grant and matching funds for the patio project at 
the Recreation Center. 
 

DISCUSSION: 
The bid includes design, permits and construction of the recreation center patio.  The patio 
project will include a concrete patio with cover.  A copy of the engineer’s report and bid 
response is attached to this report. 

Rec Center Patio Project
USDA Grant 41,900
HPUD Match 13,967
TOTAL 55,867

Rec Center Patio Project
Bid & CM (THG) 5,000
Construction 43,970
Contingency 5,000
TOTAL 53,970
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CONCLUSION: 
As the HPUD Board as identified this project, submitted a grant to USDA for 75% of the total 
project cost, committed the matching 25% of project costs, and submitted a request for bid 
of the project, it is recommended that the Board award the construction contract with A&N 
Construction to design and build a patio structure at the Recreation Center in an amount not 
to exceed $43,970.00  
 
ALTERNATIVES: 

1) Do not authorize staff to contract with A&N Construction. 
2) Authorize staff to re-bid the project. 
3) Provide alternate direction to staff. 

 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Laura Fischer, General Manager 
 
Attachment: Letter from District Engineer with Bid Proposal 



The Holt Group, Inc. 

Engineering Department 

 
◼     Municipal Design     ◼     Infrastructure  Engineering     ◼     Construction  Management     ◼ 

 

1601 North Imperial Avenue   ◼   El Centro, CA 92243   ◼   760/337-3883   ◼   Fax 760/337-5997 

 

August 23, 2022 
Ms. Laura Fischer 
General Manager 
Heber Public Utility District 
1078 Dogwood Road, Suite 103 
Heber CA, 92249 
 
RE: Heber Public Utility District – Concrete Patio with Cover for the Recreation Center  

THG No. 744.077 
Proposal Document Review 

 
Dear Ms. Fischer, 
 
The Holt Group, Inc. has reviewed the design, permit and construction proposal for the Heber 
Public Utility District – Recreation Center’ Concrete Patio with Cover project (Project).  There was a 
single (1) proposal submitted (attached) from the five (5) known prospective bidders.  I have 
reached out to several contractors in regard to no response in proposals, and have noted that they 
are busy with other projects and unable to commit to the subject project 
 
The sole bidder was A&N Quality Builders, Inc. (A&N).  A&N’s proposal amount was written as 
$43,970.00.  The Holt Group’s review found A&N’s proposal to include all required Request For 
Proposal information and is deemed to be the lowest responsive and responsible bidder.  
 
It is The Holt Group’s understanding that the construction budget was $50,847.00 as estimated in 
May of 2021.  
 
The Holt Group, Inc. recommends for Heber Public Utility District to consider award of the Project 
to A&N Quality Builders.  The award amount recommends the inclusion of $5,000 as a contingency 
allowance of any minor unforeseen or additional costs.  
 

Please feel free to contact me with any questions or coordination in the subject matter.  

 

Respectfully, 

 

_________________________ 
Juny Marmolejo, Project Engineer 

 

Cc: Adriana Amezcua, HPUD – Finance Manager 

 Moises Cardenas, HPUD – Office Manager 

James G. “Jack” Holt, PE, The Holt Group, Inc. - Principal Engineer  

Jeorge Galvan, The Holt Group, Inc. – Principal Planner 

Sameer Patel, The Holt Group, Inc. – Project Engineer 
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